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Subject: Hills of Gold Wind Farm – Referral to the Independent Planning Commission 

Dear Professor O’Kane 

The Department has completed its assessment of the merits of the application for the Hills of Gold 
Wind Farm (SSD 9679). 

The application is referred to the Independent Planning Commission for determination as Tamworth 
Regional Council and more than 50 unique submissions objected to the project.  

Hills of Gold Wind Farm Pty Ltd (the Applicant), owned by ENGIE Australia & New Zealand proposes 

to develop a new State significant wind farm located about 60 kilometres (km) southeast of Tamworth 
in in the Tamworth Regional, Upper Hunter Shire and Liverpool Plains Shire Local Government Areas. 

The project as proposed would have a generating capacity of around 390 megawatts (MW) and 
includes a 100 MW battery energy storage system, 330 kilovolt transmission line connecting to the 
existing transmission network at Wallabadah and other associated ancillary infrastructure. 

During the exhibition of the Environmental Impact Statement (EIS) the Department received a total of 
592 submissions, in addition to advice from 19 government agencies and the three host Councils. Of 
the public submissions, 382 objected to the project, 201 supported the project and four provided 
comments. Tamworth Regional Council and Muswellbrook Shire Council objected to the project. The 

second Amendment Report was also exhibited, and the Department received a total of 425 
submissions (280 objecting to the project, 144 supporting the project and one providing comment).  

After reviewing the submissions, the Applicant made a number of changes to the project to address 
issues raised in submissions and agency advice, including: 

• deletion of six turbines (T1, T19, T23, T27, T31 and T41) and re siting of turbines T2 – T4, T10 – 

T12, T32, T35 – T40, T42 – T47, T50, T64 and T70; 

• removal of the Devils Elbow Bypass on Barry Road and removal of the Head of Peel Road access 

route; and 

• an overall reduction of the development footprint by approximately 66 ha.  






